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MINUTES


CITY COUNCIL SPECIAL MEETING

MAY 7, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, Finance Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, City Attorney Toppel

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1. 
Land Use Element

Community Development Director Prince said the Land Use Element is one of the seven required elements in the General Plan and coordinates all the other elements.  He noted the Land Use Element closely relates to the Circulation Element because the pattern and mix of land uses and their density and intensity have a major impact on traffic generation, vehicle miles traveled, and the amount of time spent getting from place to place.  He observed that vehicle miles traveled translates into air pollution and travel time, and where uses are placed affects safety and risks from natural hazards.  Director Prince stated that housing is another important land use issue that has implications in terms of social equity, environmental concerns, community character, and economic development.  He commented that good land use planning can lead to greater connectivity, more social equity, greater sustainability, and a better quality of life.

Director Prince advised that the Open Space and Ecology Committee, Planning Commission, and members of the public have all provided input regarding the 1994 General Plan’s Land Use Element.  He noted that a number of new policies and programs are being recommended, and he referred to the matrix showing the proposed revisions.  He said that after reviewing land use concepts in general, the City Council will begin reviewing the policies and programs for each of Brisbane’s 13 subareas.  

Director Prince gave a PowerPoint presentation on the General Plan update process and discussed some modern concepts and approaches to land use.  He reviewed demographic statistics, employment trends, and population growth projections.  He noted that Brisbane’s Housing Element is updated every five years and each community’s share of future housing units is based on estimates from the Association of Bay Area Governments (ABAG).  Director Prince presented an overview of Brisbane’s current land uses and pointed out differences in density and floor area ratios in specific subareas.

Director Prince said that in preparation for the 1994 General Plan, Brisbane hired researchers from San Francisco State University to survey the community about attitudes toward community character and Brisbane’s future.  He noted that the survey was updated recently to determine if there had been any major changes.  Director Prince indicated that the survey responses were generally similar to those in 1992, but there were some notable differences between people who live in Central Brisbane compared to the newer residents of the Northeast Ridge.  He reported that Northeast Ridge residents generally favored more retail and service options and more growth.

Director Prince noted that the meeting packet includes background materials on smart growth, new urbanism, mixed use, street trees, and transportation issues.  He said smart growth strategies to improve sustainability as the population grows include conserving natural resources, encouraging compact development, and creating walkable neighborhoods.  New urbanism focuses on diversity, pedestrian scale, public spaces, and neighborhood boundaries and structure.  Director Prince commented that the placemaking workshops in the fall of 2005 resulted in a number of concrete ideas about how to improve Brisbane’s neighborhoods and public spaces to make them more useful and attractive to the community.  He talked about defining neighborhoods and districts, corridors and connections, street patterns, and parking as components of community character.

Director Prince said most great places have both monumental buildings that reflect unique architectural styles and other buildings that blend into the fabric of the area.  He noted that public buildings like libraries and community centers can set a tone and serve as a model for other buildings.

CM Conway observed that some communities in the Bay Area will be completely built out in the next few decades, and he asked how this will affect ABAG’s housing demand allocations in the future.  Director Prince stated that population growth includes both internal growth and growth from people moving into an area, and assuming there will be some population growth, the issue for policy makers will be where to put the growth.  He added that he did not know how the Bay Area will deal with this problem in the future.

CM Conway asked for a copy of the ABAG projections for San Mateo County.  He questioned how affluent communities like Hillsborough, Atherton, Woodside, and Portola Valley were meeting their shares of the demand for low- and moderate-income housing.  He expressed concern that the ABAG allocations were unrealistic.  Director Prince stated that he would provide detailed information on ABAG’s projections for cities in San Mateo County.  Mayor Waldo said he would like information on ABAG’s enforcement mechanisms with respect to those numbers.

CM Barnes said he was participating in the regional housing needs assessment process for San Mateo County.  He noted that the actual allocations for each jurisdiction have not yet been determined by the state.  CM Barnes clarified that even when specific numbers are assigned, the cities do not have to actually build those housing units.

CM Barnes asked if ABAG’s growth projections were based on a jurisdiction’s general plan.  Director Prince replied that ABAG uses information from general plans to predict growth in population, employment, and businesses.  CM Barnes expressed concern that zoning more land for residential uses will result in higher housing allocations for Brisbane.

Director Prince discussed the regional balance between jobs and housing, noting that some communities generate more jobs, while others have more available housing.

CM Bologoff asked if there were any penalties for not meeting housing targets.  Director Prince said the seven required elements in general plans force communities to consider factors like open space, conservation, land use, and housing.  He noted the plan itself must be internally and externally consistent, so land use and circulation should reflect demographic projections.  He added that general plans can be challenged if they do not address these issues properly.

City Attorney Toppel stated that Brisbane’s Housing Element, unlike many in California, has been approved and certified by the state.  He advised that if a jurisdiction’s housing element is not approved by the state, the housing element might be considered inadequate, which could jeopardize the validity of the entire general plan.  He noted that there have been lawsuits by housing advocates on this basis.  Mr. Toppel clarified that housing allocations do not have to be met all at once; rather, they are targets for the life of the general plan.

City Manager Holstine commented that there have been a number of legislative efforts to establish a penalty system for cities whose housing elements are not approved by the state.

CM Richardson stated that she also serves on ABAG’s regional housing needs assessment group.  She indicated that San Mateo County was one of very few counties that opted for a countywide allocation rather than separate allocations for individual cities.

CM Barnes commented that punitive actions might come from sources other than the state, such as regional agencies like ABAG or the Metropolitan Transportation Commission, which could reduce transportation funding to jurisdictions that do not have approved housing elements.  He added that there are many communities that refuse to accept their housing allocation numbers, and this is a common problem.

City Manager Holstine recommended finding out more about ABAG’s housing allocation formula.  Mayor Waldo suggested having a staff presentation on this issue at a future meeting.

Mayor Waldo proposed reviewing the first section of the Land Use Element policies and programs page by page, and he referred to Attachment J.  Director Prince said the notes in the column on the right side highlight the revisions being proposed.

CM Conway noted that the word “attractive” in Policy 15.2 is somewhat subjective.  CM Barnes agreed and proposed starting with “During design review of all public and private development . . .”  Councilmembers expressed support for this revision.

CM Bologoff said he thought the City did not want to engage in design review.  Director Prince indicated that design review is required for commercial projects, but not for residential developments.  Mayor Waldo recommended clarifying that distinction.

CM Barnes recommended addressing how buildings relate to others in close proximity and their impacts on public open space and areas.  He offered to provide draft language to the staff.

CM Barnes noted that the term “high quality” in Policy 15.3 is also subjective.  He recommended deleting “high quality” and “where appropriate” from that language.  He proposed defining a minimum parameter such as 25 percent for the amount of ground-floor retail space that should be required in parking structures.  CM Barnes proposed revising the language about the top floor to read:  “The top floor of parking structures shall include 25 percent vegetation or alternative methods for trellis structures.”

CM Barnes raised the possibility of requiring all parking structures to have a green roof.  Mayor Waldo questioned whether all parking structures should have roofs.  He noted that requiring ground-floor retail space and a green roof will result in three-story parking structures, which might not be desirable downtown.  CM Conway commented that it might make sense to have different standards for different subareas.  Councilmembers agreed.

City Attorney Toppel advised that landscaping requirements are typically found in zoning ordinances rather than in general plans.  He recommended not including a percentage in the general plan.

City Manager Holstine commented that some parking structure roofs might accommodate solar panels instead of landscaping.  He suggested encouraging measures to soften the visual impacts of parking garages roofs.  Councilmembers expressed support for this approach.

With respect to Policy 15.4, CM Bologoff pointed out that rows of newspaper vending machines can be unattractive.  CM Richardson noted that vending machines can provide other services, such as recycling.  She added that Boston, for example, has attractive and accessible recycling vending machines on its streets.  She recommended adding recycling machines to this item.

CM Barnes questioned the meaning of “well designed pedestrian amenities.”  Mayor Waldo said the Planning Commission will determine what constitutes a good design.  Director Prince explained that this policy provides justification for adopting design guidelines.  He noted that “well designed” means compatible in terms of style.  CM Barnes commented that it might be better to refer to the design standards.  Director Prince said the City has established guidelines for Sierra Point and Central Brisbane.  He pointed out that Program 15.4a is to periodically review the adequacy of the design guidelines.

CM Barnes observed that Policy 15.4 gives a list of components and amenities that should be included in the design guidelines, and then it also speaks in terms of compatibility, two different ideas.  

CM Conway recommended changing “Encourage” to “Require.”  Director Prince clarified the distinction between design standards and design guidelines.  He said the policy clarifies the City’s expectations when reviewing designs, while standards dictate certain requirements.

Mayor Waldo suggested that the staff redraft the policy to express the intent of respecting the design guidelines.

CM Barnes noted that Policies 13, 14, and 15 have programs about integrating the physical, social, environmental, and financial elements of the community, establishing a mix of uses, and development standards to protect and enhance quality of life.  He recalled that participants in the placemaking exercise were asked to identify ten reasons to attract people to each public space.  He recommended adding a policy to the General Plan reflecting this approach to activating public spaces.  Mayor Waldo asked the staff to draft a new policy addressing this point.

CM Conway expressed support for Program 15.4b, regarding consideration of establishing a percent for the arts.  City Manager Holstine noted that this program would be implemented through an ordinance, and the exact formula and percentage would be determined through that process.  CM Conway recommended expanding the program to cover education for children as well.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

City Manager Holstine advised that the City is considering some sort of capital development fee that would be charged against all development, and art and education could be funded through that vehicle, depending on the priorities set by the City Council.

In Program 15.4b, Mayor Waldo recommended changing “percent” to “percentage” and inserting “commercial” before “development.”

CM Barnes suggested rewording Program 15.4c to read:  “Provide for children in public and private development projects.”  Mayor Waldo proposed inserting “amenities” after “Provide.”  Councilmembers approved this revision.

CM Conway asked about Program 17a, prohibiting ridgeline development unless a design review permit is approved by the Planning Commission.  Director Prince said the issue of protecting ridgelines was raised with respect to the 8 Thomas Avenue project, and Program 17a reflects the provisions in the zoning ordinance.  CM Conway remarked that it might be better to prohibit all ridgeline development instead of allowing an avenue for an exception.  Director Prince noted that the design review process gives the Planning Commission some flexibility to balance competing interests and make decisions based on overall benefits to the community and environment.  Mayor Waldo recommended restating this program to make it clearer.

CM Bologoff pointed out that this program seems inconsistent with the City’s policy of not requiring design review for single-family residences.  He also observed that obstructions to ridgeline views depend on the vantage point.  He advocated a more specific definition of protected ridgelines.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 18a regarding minimizing grading.  He recalled that the negotiated solution for the 8 Thomas Avenue project was substantially increasing the grading and excavation so the house would sit lower on the site and fit in better with the topography.  He noted that minimizing grading is not always advantageous.  CM Barnes suggested rewording Program 18a to read:  “In conjunction with land use development applications, encourage options that fit comfortably with the topography.”  CM Conway said he would prefer to mention minimizing grading as well.  

Mayor Waldo suggested taking a short break, and at 9:05 p.m., the Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Waldo reconvened the meeting at 9:13 p.m.

CM Conway asked the staff to draft alternative wording for Program 18a.

CM Bologoff noted that Policy 18a calls for respecting “the natural topography in design and construction,” and he asked how that can be done.  Director Prince observed that Program 18a, except for the word “natural,” was in the 1994 General Plan.  He said many communities adopt hillside design guidelines that encourage structures to fit in with the natural profile.

CM Barnes drew attention to Program 19c and suggested mentioning fire safety, especially in urban-wildland interface areas.  Commissioners expressed support for this addition.

CM Bologoff observed that Program 19a calls for identification and mapping of vistas and view corridors of community-wide value so they can be protected.  Mayor Waldo noted that staff recommends adding the word “public” to the existing language.  Director Prince said the purpose of adding “public” is to clarify that the City does not intend to protect private views.  Mayor Waldo suggested that the staff discuss this language with the City Attorney.

CM Conway asked about the new policy encouraging “construction of residential and commercial buildings that are sensitive to the local architectural context mountain setting.”  Director Prince said the word “and” should be inserted after “context.”

CM Bologoff asked why the City would want developers to surpass the new green building ordinance standards.  Director Prince pointed out that the policy is to “encourage” rather than mandate.  He explained that the City wants to encourage people to incorporate green building techniques and materials in projects not covered by the ordinance.  CM Conway noted that the standards will probably become higher over time.  He expressed support for this goal.

Director Prince added the state’s adoption of LEED standards for state buildings has encouraged others to embrace green building.

CM Richardson suggested adding ridgelines to the new policy.  Mayor Waldo proposed inserting “ridgeline and” before “mountain setting.”  CM Barnes commented that the ridgeline issue is different.  He said “mountain setting” refers to a broader context.  Director Prince confirmed that the new policy was not intended to be location-specific.

CM Barnes noted that Policy 20 speaks in terms of retaining diversity and individual expression, which seems contradictory to the “local architectural context” in the new policy.  Director Prince said the Planning Commission felt that single-family residences should be treated differently from multi-family and commercial developments.  He explained that the Commission wanted to retain a degree of diversity for single-family homes, but advocated greater consistency and continuity for other buildings.  He suggested clarifying that Policy 20 is intended to apply to single-family residences, while the new policy applies to commercial and multi-family buildings.  Mayor Waldo proposed adding “multi-family” to the new policy.  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.  

Councilmembers agreed that the concept of green building should be addressed in a separate policy. 

CM Barnes said he liked the diversity of styles at Sierra Point, and he questioned whether diversity should be discouraged in commercial buildings.  Director Prince noted that different policies might be appropriate for different subareas.

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the new policy regarding design guidelines.  He suggested inserting the word “applicable” before “design guidelines.”  Councilmembers approved this addition.

Mayor Waldo questioned the need for the new program, given the Council’s previous discussion.  Director Prince explained that the intent of the program is encourage consistency with Brisbane’s architectural vernacular, meaning a regional style.  He said Brisbane’s vernacular, other than diversity, should be further defined, as reflected in this program.

CM Barnes commented that there are many new designs and materials that have never been proposed in Brisbane, and he cited an example of a building in San Francisco constructed from cardboard impregnated with natural dyes.  He said he would prefer to allow developers freedom to propose something innovative rather than conforming to other buildings in town.

CM Richardson remarked that developers should have some understanding of what would be acceptable so they do not waste time and money on unsuitable designs.  Director Prince agreed, and noted that the purpose of design guidelines is to define the preferred style of architecture.

CM Conway said he was inclined to agree with CM Barnes that there should be flexibility to consider innovative designs and materials.  On the other hand, he noted, the result might be an unattractive mishmash of architectural styles.

Mayor Waldo observed that the Council appeared to have reservations about new program to define Brisbane’s vernacular.  He asked the staff to redraft this item for further consideration.

CM Bologoff drew attention to the new program in the middle of Page 5 about clarifying design permit requirements for remodeling existing structures and asked for an explanation.  Director Prince responded that the staff proposed this program to clarify design permit requirements for applicants.  CM Bologoff noted that the program does not indicate that design permits are not required for single-family homes.  Director Prince said the ordinance specifies when design permits are required.  City Manager Holstine suggested that the staff clarify this distinction.

City Attorney Toppel proposed referring to “existing commercial and multi-family structures.”  Councilmembers approved this addition.

CM Barnes noted that Program 21a also refers to the architectural vernacular.  He said he liked the other aspects of this program.

Referring to Page 6, CM Bologoff said he thought the Council had previously decided to delete the proposed new program about standards and list of historic structures and sites.  Mayor Waldo questioned the definition of “historic.”  CM Conway agreed that “historic” needs to be defined.  CM Barnes noted that historic designations can cause controversy because they limit people’s ability to remodel or demolish historic structures.  City Manager Holstine pointed out that this program simply calls for establishing a list.

City Attorney Toppel clarified that Brisbane does not have a historic preservation ordinance.  He said property owners can voluntarily apply to the state for a historic designation.

City Manager Holstine noted that existing General Plan policies and programs express the intention of developing a historic preservation program.  He suggested revisiting Program 23c.

CM Barnes expressed concern about legal challenges to restrictions on what owners can do to historic structures.

After some discussion, Councilmembers decided to delete the proposed new program.

CM Richardson drew attention to Program 22g regarding cellular phone towers.  She proposed using “communication towers” in place of “cellular phone towers.”  Other Councilmembers concurred.

CM Conway suggested deleting the reference to City Hall from Program 27a, and other Councilmembers agreed.  

CM Barnes proposed rewording Program 27c to read:  “Study alternatives for Community Center building remodeling and landscape treatments in conjunction with design guidelines.”  Councilmembers approved this change.

CM Bologoff noted that there are agencies other than the U.S. Department of Fish and Game with jurisdiction over wetlands, and he asked if they should be added to Program 30a.  Director Prince recommended revising Program 30a to generally refer to regulatory agencies.

In Program 29b, CM Barnes suggested putting “minimum” before “percentage,” and he read the revised language.  Mayor Waldo asked CM Barnes to provide the staff with his new wording.  

CM Conway proposed adding “that could and/or should be contiguous with other open areas” at the end of Program 29a.

CM Bologoff drew attention to Program 31b on Page 9 regarding hillside development standards and retaining steep slopes as open space.  Director Prince said that because of issues with the Ng development and other projects, the Planning Commission wants the City to proceed to develop hillside development standards, a topic that has been under consideration since the 1994 General Plan was adopted.  CM Conway proposed changing the word “Develop” to “Establish,” and other Councilmembers approved this change.

CM Conway suggested changing Program 31a to say, “Establish a setback requirement to achieve separation from areas of wildland fire hazard.”  Councilmembers agreed.

In Program 32e, CM Barnes recommended adding pedestrian facilities to the other items new projects should include.

Referring to Page 11, CM Conway questioned why Policy 37 was being deleted.  City Attorney Toppel observed that Program 37a is unnecessary because the zoning regulations already specify that a lot of record is required.  He said there was no reason for Policy 37.

Mayor Waldo asked if any members of the audience had comments.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, said the meeting packet posted on the Internet included Attachment A with some background and introductory language to the chapters of the General Plan.  She noted the text for the Conservation element was changed to include conservation of the mountains, but not the Bay.  She stated that conservation should be viewed in terms of the whole environment rather than segments and asked the City Council to reconsider that revision.

With respect to Policy 15.4, regarding incorporating pedestrian remedies, Ms. Dillworth recommended including bridges linking buildings and walkways covered with solar panels.  

Ms. Dillworth mentioned that there will be an all-day seminar on toxic remediation issues and landfill strategies on June 2 from 9:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. at Golden Gate University.  She also encouraged the City to look at global warming issues more carefully, noting that this topic was not a major concern when the 1994 General Plan was developed.

Referring to Program 22e about performance standards for lighting and glare control, Ms. Dillworth observed that a possible alternative would be to keep lights off at night.  She said new fluorescent lights are being developed, and innovative technology like this should be addressed in the General Plan.

Mayor Waldo thanked Ms. Dillworth for her comments.

CM Conway expressed support for including pedestrian bridges and walkways covered with solar panels in Policy 15.4.  

CM Conway suggested considering different types of lighting options for Program 22e.  CM Barnes noted this program talks about developing performance standards and does not specify details about types of lights.

CM Barnes clarified that the introductory text for the Conservation element mentions stewardship of the mountain and Bay.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:25 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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